Ribble Valley Borough Council                                                                  

DELEGATED ITEM FILE REPORT - APPROVAL

	Ref: MB/CMS

	Application No: 
	3/2012/0641/P

	Development Proposed:
	New lobby and headmasters office with relocation of boys WC, staffroom and classroom at Grindleton C of E School, Sawley Road, Grindleton

	CONSULTATIONS: Parish/Town Council

	Parish Council - No comments or observations received.



	CONSULTATIONS: Highway/Water Authority/Other Bodies

	Environment Directorate (County Surveyor) - No observations received.

Environment Agency – No observations received.



	CONSULTATIONS: Additional Representations.

	No representations have been received.



	RELEVANT POLICIES:

	Policy G1 - Development Control.

Policy ENV16 - Development Within Conservation Areas.



	COMMENTS/ENVIRONMENTAL/AONB/HUMAN RIGHTS ISSUES/RECOMMENDATION:

	Planning permission is sought for the formation of a new lobby and headmaster’s office with relocation of boys WC, staffroom and classroom.  The development site is located to the eastern end of Grindleton, within the Grindleton Conservation Area.

Much of the proposed works take the form of alterations, rather than development that would lead to a vast increase in the size of the existing school.

The existing entrance is to be relocated.  The existing porch recess will be utilised as office space by closing the porch off through the insertion of windows.  This would result in a net gain of internal space.  However it will not result in an increase in the footprint of the existing building.

One element of the scheme that will result is a modest increase in the footprint of the building is the proposed new entrance lobby located on the southwest elevation of the existing building.  This will project 2.5m from the original building standing to a height of approximately 3.1m and will utilise the roof detailing from the existing building.  This modest extension will be located within a small setback area from the principle elevation of the building.  In terms of impact upon the existing character and appearance of the school I am of the opinion that the proposed works would be sympathetic and in keeping with the site.  The development would not result in extensive gain in the overall footprint of the building.  Furthermore due to the location of the school, I am of the opinion that the proposed development would not adversely harm the residential amenity of the area.

The development site is located within the Grindleton Conservation Area, the original school building is identified as a Building of Townscape Merit.  It is therefore important that the proposed development has the ability to either enhance or conserve the character of the Conservation Area.  I am of the opinion that the proposed development would conserve the character of the Conservation Area.  This is by virtue of the scale of the proposed works which as discussed above are extremely modest. 

Having considered the submitted proposals I do not see any objections to granting approval.  I therefore recommend accordingly.



	SUMMARY OF REASONS FOR APPROVAL:

	The proposal has no significant visual impact on the building or adverse affect upon the setting of the Conservation Area. 



	RECOMMENDATION: That conditional planning permission be granted.


DATE INSPECTED: 1 AUGUST 2012














